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Honoring CDW Northern Health Services Staff
Barbara Akenhead presented an award to Sue Simmons honoring her for many years of service to CDW.  Sue Simmons is an APN who has been instrumental in central intake.  She does an outstanding job with families and goes above and beyond to provide both information and emotional support. 
Meeting Called to Order

The meeting was called to order at 11:45 am.
Approval of ICC Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes was made by Beth Andersen and seconded by Bruce Orr.
There was a discussion surrounding recording ICC meetings.  The recording would only be used as a backup to assist in clarifying and filling in gaps in the minutes.  It was asked if anyone objected to being recorded, there were no objections.  There was a suggestion to put a reminder in the ICC meeting notice that the meetings will be recorded as a backup.  Ann Woolfolk offered to check to see the recordings would have to be kept for a certain period of time, otherwise they would be erased.
Upcoming Parent Leadership Forum

Michelle Lamers shared information about an upcoming Parent Leadership Forum which will be held May 9th at Dover Downs.  The forum is a collaborative effort of the Family Support Coordinating Council targeting parents from all over the state, who have experience with a variety of agencies.  The goal of the forum is to provide families with the skills and empower them to become leaders.  In addition, there will be time for agencies to share opportunities that they have for families.  Currently 85 families from all three counties have registered and child care will be provided for 21 children.  Materials will be available in both English and Spanish, and there will be interpreters for Spanish speaking participants as well as for those with hearing impairments.  An informational flyer will be sent electronically for both families and agency representatives.
Panel Presentation on issues affecting families with infants and toddlers who are homeless and how we can better reach these families: Mary Knapp, Joanne Miro, Heidi Beck

http://www.ed.gov/programs/homeless/guidance.pdf
Joanne Miro, Department of Education:

The McKinney-Vento Act was passed in 1987 and reauthorized in 2001 to address the problems that homeless children have in enrolling, attending and succeeding in school.  Children who are homeless have a right to stay in their school of origin even though their family may move.  Since many shelters have a 30 day limit for stays, this is frequently a problem.  Children living with friends or relatives are also considered homeless under McKinney-Vento. 

Transportation is an issue in other states because each local district is responsible for transportation. In Delaware, the Department of Education pays for transportation, so it doesn’t cost each individual district. 
If parents choose, the children can stay in their school or origin, however, sometimes parents choose to have child go to new school due to safety concerns.  In deciding, the “best interest of the child” is always taking into account.  For example, it would not be in the best interest of a child placed in foster care in Harrington, to travel over an hour each way to attend school in New Castle County.

Children in foster care also fall under McKinney-Vento as of 2005.  Delaware is the second state to have a law passed that says that all children in foster care come under McKinney-Vento.  This means that since children in foster care are considered homeless under McKinney-Vento, they can stay in same school even if there are multiple foster home placements.
Each school district has a liaison and many times there are also school liaisons.  Typically 55-90 individuals attend quarterly meetings which include the liaisons as well as head start and shelter providers.  Last year CDW attended a quarterly meeting, presented brochures and information, and brainstormed strategies so that schools know about resources for the families of children with special needs.
Heidi Beck, New Directions Early Head Start (NDEHS):

NDEHS provides both home visiting services and also full-day full-year programs.  This year they have served approximately 159 families, of those 13 were homeless.  There is frequently a waiting list for services; however homelessness is a priority that will get a family moved up on the waiting list.  Of the 13 homeless families that were served, 6 of them got housing.  One of NDEHS’s biggest challenges is keeping families in the program once their time in a shelter has run out.  Since transportation is not provided, it can be a barrier as families move from one location to the next.  There are transition agreements with other Head Starts and Early Head Starts, unfortunately the number of spaces is extremely limited.  Families who are homeless face many unique challenges such as children who are continually sick, due to living in shelters with multiple people.  Many shelters have a ban on cell phones, and also require residents to be out of the shelter during the day.  This means that if the child care needs to call the mother to get the child it can be very difficult to reach her.  In addition, often there are multiple family issues, not only housing but mental health etc.
Mary Knapp, Telamon Early Head Start:

Telamon is a much smaller program in Sussex County, with 38 slots, that include 2 for pregnant woman.  Because of this they always have a waiting list.  This year approx 70 percent of their families are Hispanic.  Transportation is only provided in the Georgetown area, which means that if a family lives outside of that area they are responsible for bringing the children.  Eighty percent of the families they serve are considered homeless, including those who are living with relatives or friends.  
Arnetta Woodson asked what the current protocol is to get Child Development Watch (CDW) involved.  Early Head Start (EHS) does screenings and makes referrals to CDW for a full evaluation if a child is showing signs of a possible developmental delay.  EHS works with parent through entire referral process.  CDW also makes referrals to EHS for services.  When children are active with CDW, information is shared about the IFSP and family goal planning.
According to Mary Knapp, over half of children in Telamon EHS are referred by CDW.  Approximately 27% of children in Telemon have developmental delays or disabilities this exceeds the 10% minimum required by law.
Beth Andersen asked several questions:

Where do homeless children who are not in Early Head Start go?  
They may be in another program, home with another relative or on the street with their parent.
How many children who need services are not getting them?
Early Head Start typically serves 135, with over 45 on a waiting list.  Often when slots become available it is difficult to locate families who are homeless because they move so frequently.  At times a family will be enrolled in a home based program while they are on the waiting list for center based care.  In addition, CDW involvement moves a family up the waiting list.

What would it take to be able to serve all of those on the waiting list?
The biggest barrier is funding for slots, however there would also have to be a plan to increase the capacity of the Early Head Start system.  It was also suggested that the purchase of care system should be examined, since navigating that system can be a challenge for families who are homeless.
The ICC discussed ways that they could advocate and identified strategies to support.  Eveylyn Keating shared information about the Legislative Kids Caucus which is a bi-partisan group of legislators focused solely on young children and their growth, development and learning.  Wednesday May 16th from 1:30-2:30 there will be an early childhood advocacy day.  It will be important for legislators to hear from a diverse group of constituents who care about early care and education in Delaware.  Evelyn strongly encouraged everyone to attend and wear yellow.
It was suggested that the issue of homelessness be addressed by the Kids Caucus.  Beth Andersen agreed to work on this with Evelyn Keating.  Evelyn suggested that she and Beth meet with Representative Terry Schooley who is a member of the Kids Caucus in order to get the Kids Caucus motivated to address some of the issues affecting families of young children who are homeless. Bruce Orr also volunteered to help with this effort.
 

Medicaid Update & Delaware Healthy Children’s Program new dental coverage and additional Medicaid Managed Care Organizations for Delaware

· Retirement:  Kay Holmes, Chief of Managed Care, Claims and Quality Unit and past Medicaid Representative on ICC is retiring April 30, 2007.

· Management continuity: Pam Tyranski, Deputy Director DMMA and existing staff are managing the programs as DMMA prepares to fill the Chief's position.

· Concerns & Questions:  Contact Glyne Williams

· Managed Care Program Changes
There have been several changes to managed care in the last several months.  The Delaware Healthy Children Program now includes dental benefits.  DPCI and Unison have been selected as Managed Care providers.  Unison is a new provider that will be coming on board starting July 1 2007.  Diamond State Partners will continue as a Managed Care choice.  

During open enrollment individuals currently in DPCI will be shifted in an effort to achieve a 70-30 split.  Each person will have the opportunity to request a change.  Letters of assignment were mailed March 30th, telling the members where they have been assigned and how to opt out of that program if desired.  As of July 1st under BBA, those assigned individuals will have 90 days to make a different selection.  From Oct 1 to June 30, 2008 the only time a change can be made is if you there is “good cause” such as significant challenges with their current provider.
A transition team has been assembled to ensure that there is a seamless transition for the members who move from one plan to the next.   The team is targeting specific high risk categories.  Rosanne asked how to ensure consistency with regards to the authorization process for early intervention during the transition.  In the past providers got 60 days of authorization. Glyne will bring it back to the medical management transition team and follow-up at the next ICC meeting.

There was a question about early intervention providers negotiating rates with Unison.  In order to be reimbursed by MCO, providers of medical care need to enroll with that MCO, in this case Unison.  Unison is currently building its’ provider base. This means that providers will be negotiating directly with Unison. If there are contract related questions or issues between the provider agency and Unison, the provider needs to talk to Unison as the state can not interfere with the contractual relationship.  It is expected that the MCO members will have “full and complete access to care”.

Lora Lewis asked about dental services for children in the CHIP program.  Lora asked for a list of approved Medicaid dentists, and asked if that list had been sent to families.  A list of dentists will be sent to ICC. Evelyn Keating followed up by asking about what is being done to build the capacity of dental providers.  Dave Michalik is working on this.

Contact information for Open Enrollment:

HBM:  1-800=9969969 (option 1 – HBM, option 7 – Spanish)

Debbie Amsden Inclusion Section of the Growing Together Portfolio 

Since 1997 the Growing Together Portfolio has been distributed to families. A User’s Guide binder of additional materials was created to support early care and education professionals.  The information included a developmental milestone calendar which could be used as a conversation starter with families.  The User’s Guide binder has been distributed for the last six years.  Because inclusion is a major focus for the Birth to Three System, and also frequently identified as a challenge for early care and education providers, a separate “Inclusion Section” was created this year.  The inclusion section is not meant to be all encompassing, rather it is a summary and a starting point with information about how and where to obtain additional information and support.  The section contains information about what inclusion looks like, strategies for activities and adaptations and also suggestions of resources.  The Inclusion Section of the User’s Guide to the Growing Together Portfolio will be available on CD as well as on the Birth to Three website. 
More from  US Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP ) – Determinations process under IDEA

Will we soon have draft Part C regulations?
Delaware Part C federal grant for the upcoming year and JFC testimonies from February 28, 2007

Rosanne presented information about the determination process that OSEP will use.

Pursuant to sections 616(d) and 642 of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 (IDEA),  OSEP is required to make  ”Determinations” annually under 616 (d) on the performance of the State 's implementation of IDEA.  States must use the same categories as OSEP in making Determinations of the status of local programs. These categories are:  Meets Requirements; Needs Assistance; Needs Intervention; and Needs Substantial Intervention.
 

 Birth to Three’s determination will be based on compliance indicators, special conditions on its FFY 2006 grant, longstanding unresolved audit findings, and other State compliance data under the IDEA..  The Part C compliance indicators include:    timeliness of services (Indicator 1 in the APR), MDA/IFSP timelines (Indicator 7) and effective transitions (Indicator 8 A transition steps in IFSPs), (Indicator 8B Notification of children potentially eligible for Part B to local school districts), and (Indicator 8C timely convening of transition conferences).

Birth to Three is required to issue "Determinations" to the CDW regional programs. There must be stakeholder input on what these determinations are based. At a minimum the determinations need to be based on compliance indicators.  Rosanne asked the ICC if any other data or indicators should be considered this year.

The group felt that the early childhood outcomes system is too new, and parent satisfaction is covered under family outcomes.  There are many years of family survey data but this is the first year of family outcomes.
Janet Cornwell said it would be important to consider natural environments up there with the compliance indicators because it is something that we have been focusing on. Jim Lesko pointed out that even if we do not include natural environments as part of determination process, Part C still needs to report on that data and will still be held accountable to the targets that have been set.  Jim suggested that we stay with only the compliance indicators until we have more information and have worked through the process with OSEP.  Next year we will have a better understanding and possibly additional guidance since Part C is waiting on final regulations.  Lora Lewis agreed and shared that natural environments is monitored in many different ways including chart audits and peer monitoring.  This means that even if it is not formally included as a determination factor, it will still be reported on and closely monitored.  Lora also recommended that we limit ourselves to the three compliance indicators.

After discussion, the consensus of the ICC was to stick with the compliance indicators, (numbers 1, 7 and 8) in order to assign determinations this year.

The next question Rosanne posed to the ICC was if the determination ratings should be publicly reported.
Lora Lewis felt that they should not be publicly reported because it takes the focus off of the progress and the hard work that is being done.  Beth Andersen agreed, and added that you would run the risk of information being circulated and interpreted out of context.  Janet Cornwell felt that the labels themselves seemed punitive, and it would be more important to post the data.

After discussion, the verbal consensus of the ICC is not to publicly post the determination ratings.

Finally, Rosanne asked what other data or information should be taken into account when assigning determinations.

One suggestion was to consider improvement strategies which may move a region into compliance.  Randal Wimberley pointed out that the population is getting more difficult to serve with fewer resources.  This means that we may be working harder, and our numbers may go down despite improvement strategy.  This should also be taken into consideration.  Jim Lesko suggested that if there is new trend data, that should be used.

After discussion, the consensus of the ICC was to also consider improvement strategies and trend data when making determinations. 

Division of Public Health and Children with Special Health Care Needs updates

Lora Lewis reviewed the monthly caseload statistics and announced that there would be a Silent Auction fundraiser benefiting Stay and Plays.  For more information about the fundraiser please contact Anna Scovell.
Member Sharing

Michelle Lamers distributed Spanish and English brochures for the Parent Leadership Forum.
Beth Andersen motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:45 pm.
Next Meeting:

July 24th, 2007

Del Tech Community College, Terry Campus

11:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Del Tech, room 400B, Dover

Light lunch will be served

Please note that the ICC Executive Committee will meet from 9:30 – 11:15, prior to the ICC meeting.
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